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ITOPF - Oil Spills from Tankers Continue to Fall

Analysis of ITOPF’s Tanker Oil Spills Statistics for 2008 - just published – reveals a continuing downward trend in spill numbers and quantities.  In 2008, there were eight incidents resulting in spills of 7 tonnes and above.  Of these, just one measured over 700 tonnes, which is three less than 2007 and the lowest year on record.  Moreover, the oil spilt during this one incident accounts for over 70% of the total spill volume from tankers for 2008. 

Further details on the number and quantity of spills from tanker accidents since 1970 are available on the Statistics page of our website.  In addition to our regular annual figures, information on the decreasing trend in the number and volume of major spills over the decades is displayed, plus a figure showing how the number of spills relates to seaborne oil trade. http://www.itopf.com/news-and-events/#stats
International Salvage Union Annual Pollution Survey 2008
Following the dramatic increase in pollutants salved in 2007, there was an equally dramatic fall in the tonnages of pollutants salved in 2008 by International Salvage Union (ISU) members.

The total figure for 2008 reduced to just over 667,000 tonnes recovered during 256 salvage operations carried out worldwide to vessels with cargoes and bunkers where there was an actual or potential risk of pollution (a fall of 6% on the 283 casualties recorded in the 2007 survey).The results of the ISU’s latest Annual Pollution Prevention Survey show that oils, chemicals and other pollutants and bunker fuel recovered in 2008 totalled 667,497 tonnes, as against 1,101,440 tonnes in 2007. This amounts to a decrease of nearly 40%.

Commenting on the figures, ISU Secretary General said: “The notable decline in pollutants recovered is a symptom of frequent year-on-year fluctuations in the data. This is often due to the relatively large impact of a small number of VLCC cases. Over time, the number of salvage services delivered each year by ISU members is reasonably consistent.”
 http://www.marine-salvage.com/media_information/index.asp?page=press/appr%202009.htm
HELCOM launches an overarching environmental assessment of the status of the Baltic Sea
The 30th annual Meeting of the Helsinki Commission ended on 5th March with the adoption of the roadmap for a holistic assessment of the environmental status of the Baltic Sea. At the two-day meeting, the Delegations of the HELCOM Member States also reviewed the organisation’s progress in the protection of the Baltic marine environment from pollution and set new objectives and priorities for the future work. This was the first annual HELCOM Meeting under the two-year Russian Chairmanship, which began on 1 July 2008. It was conducted by the Chairman of HELCOM Igor Maydanov.
The implementation of the HELCOM Baltic Sea Action Plan which aims to drastically reduce pollution to the marine environment and restores its good ecological status by 2021 topped the agenda of the Meeting. The Delegations of the Member States particularly discussed the preparations for the HELCOM Ministerial Meeting in Moscow in 2010, where the coastal countries will present their national programmes of action to implement the HELCOM plan. The holistic assessment of the environmental status of the Baltic Sea (HOLAS Project) which will assist the harmonized implementation of the Baltic Sea Action Plan was one of the key issues. This assessment is intended to be ready by the Moscow Ministerial Meeting in May 2010. More -
http://www.helcom.fi/press_office/news_helcom/en_GB/HELCOM_30_outcome/
Dr. Björn Kjerfve appointed new WMU President
The International Maritime Organization (IMO) and the World Maritime University (WMU) have announced the appointment of a new President to head the University. 

Dr. Björn Kjerfve, who has dual United States and Swedish nationality, is currently Professor of Oceanography and Geography and Dean of the College of Geosciences at Texas A & M University. He will take up his post as the new President of WMU, in Malmö, Sweden, in the coming May.

Welcoming his appointment, Efthimios E. Mitropoulos, the IMO Secretary-General, who is also Chancellor of WMU, said: "I am pleased to welcome Dr. Kjerfve on board and look forward to working with him as the University embarks on the next chapter of its history. Dr. Kjerfve's long experience and expertise in ocean sciences and the delivery of high-quality tertiary education and research will add considerable value to the reputation that WMU has acquired as a globally-recognized centre of excellence in the maritime field."

The appointment of Dr. Kjerfve follows a rigorous short-listing process leading to a final selection by a panel chaired by Mr. W.A. O'Neil, WMU Chancellor Emeritus. Dr. Kjerfve replaces Dr. Karl Laubstein, who retired from the University as President Emeritus on 31 July 2008, following the celebration of the University's Silver Jubilee. http://www.imo.org/
EU PROPOSES STRATEGY TO TACKLE DISASTERS
EU countries could soon be provided with best practice guidance on how to deal with natural and man-made disasters. The European Commission (EC) has this week published two packages of proposals that will aim to improve the strategy for dealing with events both outside and within the community. It follows the discovery of an oil slick off the south coast of Ireland measuring between 4.5-5km and thought to be around 300 tonnes. The oil slick was reported by the Coast Guard to be 30-40 miles off the coast on February 14th. A new EU strategy could entail developing guidelines for hazard mapping and undertaking more training and awareness-raising. Commenting on the EC proposals, European commissioner for the environment Stavros Dimas said: "Natural disasters are a growing threat for EU member states, and they are predicted to increase in frequency and magnitude over the coming years. "We must do all we can in order to reduce their impact by being prepared as best as we can. [Reposted thanks to Don Johnson, DG & Hazmat Group]  http://www.edie.net/news/news_story.asp?id=16089&channel=0&title=EU+proposes+strategy+to+tackle+disasters
USA: CALIFORNIA LAWMAKERS WEIGH JAIL TIME FOR WATER POLLUTERS
California state legislators are considering stiffening penalties for oil spills in inland waters by making company executives eligible for jail time.

A bill (pdf) introduced by Rep. Pedro Nava (D) would bring inland pollution penalties up to a level currently reserved for ocean spills -- raising the maximum sentence for failing to report a hazardous spill to include up to six months in jail, in addition to an existing $50,000 fine.
The law would not require violations to be "willful," as U.S. EPA's criminal statutes specify. Violators could incur jail time simply for failing to notify authorities of a spill. "The whole idea is that you have some operators -- not many, but you do have some -- who I think consider fines and penalties to be the cost of doing business," Nava said.
 http://www.nytimes.com/gwire/2009/03/03/03greenwire-lawmakers-weigh-jail-time-for-water-polluters-9961.html
Canada: 2009 Canadian Pollution Prevention Roundtable
The Canadian Centre for Pollution Prevention is hosting the 2009 Canadian Pollution Prevention Roundtable on beautiful Prince Edward Island in historic Charlottetown on June 15-16.
For the past 12 years, C2P2 has hosted this important gathering of dedicated pollution prevention experts and practitioners to exchange ideas and experiences relevant to the challenges of the day. Please visit www.c2p2online.com/CPPR to view 2009 CPPR details. At the Roundtable, the Canadian Council of Environment Ministers, (CCME) will hold its annual Pollution Prevention Award ceremony and banquet on evening of June 15 to announce and award its 2009 award recipients. The CCME P2 Award is the only environmental award specifically focused on outstanding P2 efforts and results which is endorsed by the ministers of environment of all territorial, provincial and federal governments of Canada.
CANADA: New Enforcement Legislation Cracks Down On Environmental Offenders
Cracking down on polluters, poachers and wildlife smugglers through increased fines and new enforcement tools are the main elements of the Environmental Enforcement Bill introduced in the House of Commons today by Environment Minister Jim Prentice.

A key provision of the new bill is that it raises maximum fines and introduces minimum fines for the first time.  Under the proposed bill, fines for individuals who commit serious offences would be between $5,000 and $1 million, while fines for corporations would be between $25,000 and $6 million.  The bill also gives enforcement officers new powers to investigate cases and grants courts new sentencing authorities that ensure penalties reflect the seriousness of the pollution and wildlife offences.
 http://www.ec.gc.ca/default.asp?lang=En&n=714D9AAE-1&news=FF3737AB-7757-4C49-A477-C8FD21750872
FINLAND: Less oil spills observed by flight surveillance – but reports from citizens increased manifold
The Finnish authorities observed in 2008 in the Gulf of Finland, the Gulf of Bothnia and the northern Baltic Sea 112 oil spills in all, of which 96 were located within the Finnish economic zone. A significant change compared with the previous years was the considerable increase of the number of oil spill reports from private persons – six times more than before. Reports from citizens are a welcome complement to the observations made by authorities. It is important that authorities get informed about suspected oil spills whenever it is possible.    

The aircraft of the Finnish Border Guard detected 55 spills during the environmental monitoring flights. Of these spills, 35 were detected using aircraft and 20 using helicopters. The number of air-borne observations decreased clearly from 2007 when 76 spills were observed by the Border Guard. Read more at -
 http://www.environment.fi/default.asp?contentid=311767&lan=en&clan=en
INTERMEPA meets in Istanbul
INTERMEPA held its Steering Committee Meeting at the Turkish Chamber of Shipping, Istanbul, on16 February 2009. Hosted by TURMEPA and its newly elected Chairman T. Yaramanci, representatives of CYMEPA, HELMEPA and NAMEPA gathered to discuss present and future efforts and activities of INTERMEPA. Present were N. Pappadakis on behalf of HELMEPA Chairman V. Constantakopoulos , former TURMEPA Chairman E. Cerrahoglu, CYMEPA Chairman G. Tsavliris, HELMEPA Director General and INTERMEPA Secretary D. Mistsatsos, NAMEPA Executive Director Carleen Lyden-Kluss, TURMEPA Vice Chairman Ibrahim Yazici, Executive Director Levent Ballar and INTERMEPA legal advisor P. Vrettakos. Full report at - http://www.helmepa.gr/en/news.php
Nigeria: Oil Spill – FEDERAL GOVERNMENT to Sanction 66 Firms
The Federal Government has warned 66 oil prospecting companies in the country to desist from further violation of regulations guiding oil spill management or be sanctioned.
National Oil Spill Detection and Response Agency (NOSDRA), the body responsible for regulating oil pollution management, yesterday issued a statement accusing the companies, including Chevron, Mobil, Shell and Elf, of violating regulations relating to reporting of oil spills, prompt clean-up and remediation of impacted sites.

The statement, signed by NOSDRA's Head of Public Affairs, Mr Henshaw Ogbubike, said the firms have also failed to properly handle negotiations leading to compensation of communities affected by oil spill. In a letter addressed to all the affected oil companies by NOSDRA's Director-General, Dr Bamidele Ajakaiye, the agency noted that despite efforts to acquaint the companies with relevant regulations, they have continued to ignore the warning. Read more at - http://allafrica.com/stories/200903050140.html
Technology:  PCB cleanup technology
Developing effective technologies for cleaning up the 450 million pounds of toxic and highly persistent PCBs released into the U.S. environment between 1929 and 1977 is one of the highest priorities of the U.S. EPA Office of Research and Development (ORD). In one of ES&T's best papers of 2008, Souhail Al-Abed and colleagues at ORD’s National Risk Management Research Laboratory (NRMRL) describe “a new environmental risk management option for PCBs-contaminated sites.” Read more at -
 http://pubs.acs.org/doi/full/10.1021/es900340n
NUCLEAR FUSION-FISSION HYBRID COULD DESTROY NUCLEAR WASTE AND CONTRIBUTE TO CARBON-FREE ENERGY FUTURE
Physicists at The University of Texas at Austin have designed a new system that when fully developed would use fusion to eliminate most of the transuranic waste produced by nuclear power plants. The invention could help combat global warming by making nuclear power cleaner and thus a more viable replacement of carbon-heavy energy sources, such as coal. The scientists propose destroying the waste using a fusion-fission hybrid reactor, the centerpiece of which is a high-power compact fusion neutron source (CFNS) made possible by a crucial invention. The CFNS would provide abundant neutrons through fusion to a surrounding fission blanket that uses transuranic waste as nuclear fuel. The fusion-produced neutrons augment the fission reaction, imparting efficiency and stability to the waste incineration process. Read more - http://clu-in.org/products/tins/
ISAA ALL-IRELAND SRO ACCREDITATION SCHEME MEETING IN BELFAST
The next meeting of the All Ireland Spill Response Organisation Accreditation Scheme’s Steering Group will take place at 1030 hrs on 25th March, 2009, at the Department of the Environment, Clarence Court, 10-18 Adelaide Street, Belfast. Interested stakeholders are invited to attend. More info at http://www.isaa.org.uk/blog/ireland/blog/?page_id=18
SUB-SEA OIL RECOVERY, RESPONSE TO HNS INCIDENTS – SHARE YOUR EXPERIENCES
How you solved the problems, the lessons you learned – You may not have time to write a formal paper but you can help ISCO by sharing your experiences. ISCO is collating information for the IMO OPRC-HNS Working Group and needs your help. Information will be used in the development of new guidelines. Your contribution will be acknowledged, giving you good publicity – so do yourself a favour and drop the Secretary a line at john.mcmurtrie@spillcontrol.org
Legal disclaimer: Whilst ISCO takes every care to ensure that information published in this Newsletter is accurate, unintentional mistakes can occur.  If an error is brought to our attention, a correction will be printed in the next issue of this Newsletter.
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